Moscow Food Co-op Board Meeting Minutes
November 10, 2009

6 pm

Fiske Room, 1912 Center

Present: Kimberly Vincent, Donal Wilkinson, Andrika Kuhle, Gary Macfarlane, Bill Beck, Dena Neese, Chris Norden, Kenna Eaton (GM), Carol Spurling

Guests: Scott Metzger, Theresa Nuhn, Sequoia Ladd, Hunt Paddison, Amy Lucker, Steve Kobs, Sarah Scranton, Jordan Yeatts, Cass Davis, Shirley Ringo

6 pm Called to Order

Check in

Consent Agenda

Minutes – Need to change reference to B10 to D10 as the motion that passed in October minutes.

MOTION to approve with noted correction, SECONDED, PASSED.

Monthly financials not received. September financials will be looked at next time.

Employee Bonus Proposal

If management is to do an employee bonus they will need to cut the checks before the end of the year.

MOTION that we accept the employee bonus proposal, SECONDED. Discussion. The bonus would apply to all staff except Kenna. The dollar amount of the bonus is a percentage of profit, divided by number of eligible hours, and each person is rewarded for the number of hours they work. It is not keyed to a person’s rate of pay. Managers on salary will be based on a 40-hour week. Productive hours are counted, not paid time off. What is the definition of eligible employees? Does eligibility only apply to current staff? A more frequent payout would be better at catching employees who only work for a shorter period of time. The dollar amount is arbitrary. 10% got us a reasonable pool, reasonably conservative figure. An amount we could afford, conservatively. Subs are active on the payroll. Quarterly payout is too volatile. It’s not an entitlement, it’s an extra. It’s not a given. It’s not a wage. More discussion. Is it fair to employees who stay to give bonuses to people who have left? No practical way to draw the line other than people who are currently employed. It is a wonderful thing that we are in the position to reward staff, and we need to applaud management for their work. A friendly amendment, Gary would like to bump the percentage up to 15%. SECONDED. PASSED.

Business Plan from Management

It is a quarterly update, to Policy B8. Need a motion to accept it as part of B8, MOTION to accept, as in compliance, SECONDED, PASSED.

Question on Business plan. Is it possible that we could start repaying the  $80,000 line of credit from Adaama? The most conservative thing we can do is hold onto cash. Yes, 2009 has been awesome, but management would like to see us replicate that in 2010. We will pay off $46,000 in member loans in February. We’ve got 14 days of cash. How much is right to have? It depends who you talk to. Some businesses want 200 days, some want 20 days. It is short-sighted right now to pay off debt. NCGA hasn’t committed to a number of days of cash, for whether or not a co-op is on the watch list, they’re looking for consistency. The board could ask the general manager to produce a report regarding that $80,000; to set benchmarks and report on it. Kenna will do this for December. Profitability and cash in the bank are quite different; we’ve got this profitability thing going, but it doesn’t translate into a lot of cash in the bank.

It is time for the Board to evaluate itself. We are approaching that in November, so if the officers can pick a date and supply a written summary of how the board did with the D policies and our own performance. If we need to do our summary by the next board meeting, is it possible for the board members to get it done within the next two weeks? To address: how we’re adhering to our policies, how we’re doing as a board, how we’re doing individually, per each D item. We can put together a list of the policies we need to address and send it out about what to do (KIM ACTION). Board members will get it done by Tues. Dec. 1 and it will be for January meeting.

D10 not supposed to be on the agenda.

Business Agenda

Election – Need big picture topics for questions for potential board candidates to answer in their candidate statements. The committee itself will handle the questions so it won’t involve board members who are running for re-election. Election committee can think of ways to capture the candidate forum so the candidates don’t have to put everything in writing like last year, which was horribly onerous in terms of the numbers of questions. KRFP can air the forum on the radio and it can also be live-streamed. Qualifications, vision, connection to cooperative movement, connection to food, still being in a recession, business smarts, expertise, values; all good things to let candidates address. Previous work experience. Business savvy. Do we have a hole to fill? What’s your agenda? Need to discuss the election date, which apparently falls during Pullman public schools spring break. Have until Nov. 15 to submit questions.

Volunteer Program

Short history. Andrika and Bill met as the policy and by-law committee to discuss after last meeting. Our slow adjustment to policy governance caught management off guard by issuing directives to management in a motion in the minutes. We’re using policy governance and if we had gotten our policies adjusted to reflect that motion it would have been helpful. The best way to provide direction to management is through policies. We erred by doing this in a motion (May meeting). We looked at our B6 policy as it is now regarding the working member program as it is called now. We found that the motion in May didn’t conflict with the policy. The real issue is that the general feeling of the board is that we feel as if the volunteer program is something that is important to us. The membership told our committee that it is integral to our co-op. The problem comes in how we as a board provide direction for management according to our wishes without being nit picking. How can we let management operate the store? The May motion was to allow management to make adjustments to the program as they saw fit as long as they didn’t eliminate all operational volunteers. Some of them, we think, are vital to our idea of what the co-op is. We want to keep the volunteer program going. We felt good about having our owners participate in our store on the floor. We’re grappling with how to let management do their job and yet make sure our wishes and vision of having a vital participating owner program are satisfied? It’s a big question and a big problem. We need to get together with Sequoia and Kim to try to rewrite this policy to allow management to make sound operational decisions and yet not gut the program. Donal who attended last manager meeting reports that managers are in full support of the report submitted by management at the last board meeting. Annie Hubble would be good to include in the discussion. It would help Bill to have more detail about exactly what changes management would like. Sequoia is interviewing everyone, taking all these ideas and recommendations and synthesizing them into a plan. It will take a couple of months. Kim, Andrika, Bill, Sequoia, etc. will meet this month. We are not rushing this work.

7:10 pm Public Comment

Shirley Ringo is proud of the Co-op but could be prouder; her friend Cass Davis was terminated. She has an intense interest in employee conditions and employee rights; her background is in a teacher’s union for the last 18 years of her career. She is also on the Idaho legislative committee that deals with relationships with public employees; those that are “at-will” employees don’t have the conditions they should. Idaho is a right to work state to our everlasting shame, that doesn’t preclude any organization from trying to have working conditions that involve the employees and are as fair as possible. It can be done and it is important to do. Shirley has great distaste for the at-will policy. Grievance policies should go further than the people who made the original decision. Those are the types of things that the Co-op should think about, if the arbitration is to be binding, both parties have a say in who the arbitrator is going to be. She would like the Co-op to consider some details with respect to employees, rights, conditions, it isn’t completely there now.

Gary asked if there is a public perception problem with how the Co-op treats its employees? Shirley has heard more than one comment but that’s all.

Cass feels that his termination was willful misconduct on the part of the management. He has a packet to give to an attorney, his intent is not to sue the co-op but he has exhausted his options. If the board of directors is not willing to convene a meeting with Cass within two days he intends to sue. Kim pointed out that that short of a time frame is unreasonable. Cass can wait a couple weeks. The board needs to talk about this in an executive session. A lawsuit would be directed toward the board of directors. The Co-op has many layers of insurance for this. Discussion. MOTION to have an executive session on Cass Davis’ lawsuit threat instead of study and engagement this evening, SECONDED, PASSED.

Comments from guests.

Adjourn.
__________________________________________________________________________________

President, Board of Directors



Date
